East Lulworth Parish Council 

3rd January, 2017

MINUTES of the meeting of EAST LULWORTH PARISH COUNCIL held on Tuesday 3rd January 2017 in the HARNESS ROOM, LULWORTH CASTLE at 6:45pm.
Present:  Councillors G Hemsley (Chairman), M Barnes, J Jesty, F Nuttall, 
J Strowbridge, J Weld.
In attendance: District Councillor B Quinn


4 members of the public

Mrs Julie Wright, Locum Parish Clerk

73. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION TIME
a. A comment was made about the Parish Council website not being up to date.
The Clerk responded that this is on her to do list as the Parish Council had been without a Clerk and therefore there was a lot of work to do getting everything up to date.

b. Another resident enquired about the website eastlulworthparish.org.uk and that someone had been putting the Church services on this website until May last year.

It was not known for certain who did this website.

c. Bestival

The Chairman read out the minute number 58 (the public participation period) from the last meeting of 22nd November.
There has now been a Licence application for the second Bestival event. Any comments must be made before midnight on the 9th January. Concern has been expressed that this application had been made over the Christmas period. The Chairman had been to view the application at Purbeck District Council (PDC) and has made a number of concerns known. The main application has several appendices; two of these are not present the Drugs Policy and the Traffic Management Plan. This application is made as a variation to the current licence for Camp Bestival and the notes of guidance of the application states that this application cannot be used to vary the licence so as to extend the period for which the licence is for or to vary the licence substantially. A new licence application should be made. The variation is for 49,499 people, the event is for a different demographic and it is a louder and longer event.
District Cllr Quinn stated that this will go to a hearing and there is an opportunity to make concerns known at this meeting. The licence has not been approved and if the organisers are advertising and selling tickets for this event then they are doing so at their own risk. The issue of the Drugs policy and Traffic Management policy has been raised and the response was that they would expect these policies to be developed through the Safety Advisory Group (SAG). It would be expected to have these draft documents available. The issue of the variation of the licence had been raised with PDC’s solicitor and he believes that this is the correct way to make the application. It is a separate event and the licence can be called in at any time for review and even if it is granted it can be withdrawn.
Cllr Weld informed those present that they are looking at alternative sites for the staff camping.

Drugs policy – the research that has been done online about the Isle of Wight and statements from Hampshire Police is that this event would come with a known level of criminality already established. The 2016 report from Hampshire Police showed 40 arrests, thirty of which were for the possession with intent to supply and a seizure of £175,000 worth of drugs. These are not insignificant issues and this is why Mr Hemsley feels there should be a robust drugs policy and people should be able to criticise it as the licence is submitted as this an important part of it. The management of this event is different to Camp Bestival as drug searches would be carried out. An extension to submit comments had been requested as the application had been submitted over the holiday period. This is a statutory time, 28 days, and cannot be extended. The application is open to objections, there is a pro-forma should anyone wish to complete a form to object.
This form would be of no use to people who wish to support the application.
How can you object? It must be made under the four headings (licensing objectives) prevention of crime and disorder, public nuisance, protection of children from harm and one other.

The application is open to support. To whom do you express your views of support? You can just write in to PDC Licensing about the application. There was no form for this.
A query was raised about the figures given about the arrests for drugs and if it was contained within the festival itself or does it have an effect on the Isle of Wight? People are screened at the gates, £32,000 worth of drugs were given up voluntarily in addition to the amount seized. There is a campaign nationally to voluntarily give up your drugs at festivals. 
Would the traffic work the same as that for Camp Bestival? The traffic management of Camp Bestival has got better over the years it has run. The volume of traffic leaving on the Monday does lead to hold ups. Will the traffic management for the second Bestival be the same? It is unsure how many of the 49,000 expected will arrive by car as on the Isle of Wight many use public transport to get there. It is unsure what the volume of vehicles will be if it is held at Lulworth Castle. The chances are that there will probably be more cars.
An issue that affected one resident personally was the lorries. It is expected that the traffic will be heavy on the day people are coming in and leaving Bestival.
Driver numbers for Camp Bestival, if there are 20,000 people then you can expect 10,000 drivers. Camp Bestival is known for having a higher number of cars than any other festival. The organisers are doing a deal with South West Trains and the expectation is that many people will come by public transport. 
For Camp Bestival with 20,000 people attending there can be a maximum of 10,000 drivers as it is a family event, applying the same principle to Bestival is 27,000 cars. This is two or three times the volume of vehicles. These figures ignore public transport which cannot be ignored completely as it is a well-used way of people getting to the festival here. Camp Bestival requires people to come in cars due to the amount of luggage and tents families bring. A resident had experience of attending two Bestivals on the Isle of Wight festival and these were attended by mainly young, 25 - 30 year olds, single people who travel light, eat on site and for them public transport is a very serious choice. 
Transport can be a problem but the traffic may not escalate with this festival as a lot will come by public transport as happens at other festivals. West Lulworth had a problem with traffic during Camp Bestival.
There are a lot of lorries for the set up and break down for the festival. It was stated that some of the set up for Camp Bestival would remain in place for Bestival, therefore there may not be as many lorries.
 
Concerns expressed to a Cllr were that they were afraid that there would be more trouble and that people would get out of the festival. Assurance was given that once they were on site the people would not be leaving. The residents feel that there needs to be more security for this event. There are worries that it is not a family festival and so there is a fear of the unknown.
 
A query was raised if the footpath through the park would remain open between the Festivals. It was confirmed that it would be.
 
There will be an impact on the village and with the increased numbers there would need to be more security. It was reported that some people may leave for the duration of Bestival and that they would need assurances about security and to hear this from the organisers.
 
74. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received and approved for Cllr J Manuel. County Cllr Lovell also sent his apologies.
75. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST AND DISPENSATIONS
a. Declarations of Interests
Cllr James Weld declared his interest in Bestival and the planning application for 15/16 East Lulworth.

b. Applications for a dispensation

Six written applications had been made for a dispensation for setting the Parish Council precept for this meeting; these were from Cllr Barnes, Cllr Hemsley, Cllr Jesty, Cllr Nuttall, Cllr Strowbridge and Cllr Weld. 

The Clerk granted dispensations to all of the above Councillors as so many members of the Parish Council have a disclosable pecuniary interest that it would impede the transaction of the business as the meeting would be inquorate.

76. MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON THE 22nd November 2016
The minutes of the meeting held on the 22nd of November 2016 were amended as follows:

Minute reference 58 paragraph 4 to add “at the time” at the end of the paragraph.
Minute reference 58 paragraph 5 replace July in the first sentence with September.

Following the above amendments it was confirmed these minutes were a true and accurate record of the meeting, it was RESOLVED that the Chairman could sign the minutes.
77. BESTIVAL

An application to vary the premises licence had been submitted to Purbeck District Council. This was discussed during the Public Participation Period.

Schools are back during Bestival so the traffic plan would need to take into account the school bus route.
 
The Parish Council needs to make representations by 9th January and representatives would be able to attend the hearing. The plans that are on the website are not of a very good quality. There are appendices missing to the licence application of a Traffic Management Plan and a Drugs Policy and these are important parts.
 
There is concern over the way the licence application was made over the holiday period and if you could cover the Bestival event with the same Traffic Management Plan as the one for Camp Bestival. The traffic management for Bestival will be different as they are using public transport and this is not contained within the traffic management plan for Camp Bestival.
As there is a lot of experience from Camp Bestival it should be possible to have a draft available and this may be a concern for the Licensing Panel. How would they run the SAG meetings will there be separate SAGs for each festival?
 
From the public present there was general support for Bestival.
Other views that had been expressed to Cllrs from other residents were:
· That residents wanted to make their views about Bestival known anonymously. Cllr Weld stated that he has always allowed people to express their views and he is not interested in their names.
· There was concern over the costs to the rate payers of the additional policing required which is not paid for by the organisers.
· There was concern over the time that the music is playing until – the main stage is going on until midnight an hour later than that negotiated for Camp Bestival and on two mornings music will be going until 5am.
· There is the affect the set-up crew have on the village.
· There were worries over the pub changing its nature.
· There was one resident who was very excited about Bestival.

It was recalled that several years ago there was a licence application for the “Big Chill” and a meeting was held at The Lindens – at that meeting there was no concern over people turning up and expressing their views for or against the event. It was asked if the people who had expressed concerns over Bestival to the Cllrs had been informed of this meeting. It was confirmed that they had.
Action: The Clerk and Chairman to write to Purbeck District Council about the two issues of the lack of the Traffic Management Plan and Drugs Policy with the licence application and that there was concern that the Bestival event is being dealt as a variation of the current Camp Bestival licence.

78. REPORTS
a. District Councillor B Quinn gave his report to the Council.
1. Partial review of the Local Plan.

This went to a full Council meeting on the 13th December and this was to approve a recommendation by the Partial Review Advisory Group. There will be a review of the strategic housing market assessment bringing in the planning advisory service (an independent consultant) to review the Council’s methodology. The consultant from the planning advisory service will be coming down next week.
There is also a new White Paper which is impacting on the work PDC are doing so rather than doing a partial review it is suggested that it should be a full review of the Local Plan. PDC has paused the process for at least twelve months and this is the right decision given the new White paper. As a result of pausing the process the Council has wrote to the Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government to inform them that this is what the Council is doing with the process. It is unlikely that the Council will complete the process in the time they set themselves.
There will be a further meeting of the Partial Review Advisory Group and there will also be an open public question and answer session to be held at The Purbeck School – these two meetings will be held in March and may be combined.

2. Local Government reorganisation.
There will be a Special meeting of the Council on 31st January to consider this. All the Councils in Dorset will be holding Special meetings during this week to vote whether they wish to become part of one of two unitary authorities or if there should be no change. There will be a normal Council meeting on the 17th January to consider other matters.
b. County Councillor M Lovell had not provided a report.

79. PLANNING APPLICATIONS
At the last meeting District Cllr Quinn was to enquire why so many applications for Glebe House extensions have been refused as the Parish Council had no objections. Cllr Quinn will follow this up.

Cllr Quinn has looked at the appeal decision for Glebe House and it refers to the character of both the building and the area. 
a. 6/2016/0714 - 15-16 East Lulworth, BH20 5QQ. Rebuild and repair south wall following vehicle impact. Comments had to be submitted by 23rd December.

b. 6/2016/0749 - Old School House, East Lulworth, Wareham, Dorset, BH20 5QN. Erect part two storey, part single storey rear extension, new side porch, changes to windows and internal alterations.

No objections.

c. 6/2016/0763 - Wintersweet, East Lulworth, East Lulworth, BH20 5QN. Variation of condition number 2 (Approved Plans) of planning permission ref: 6/2015/0458 to alter the design proposal of the previously approved application. 

No objections.

80. UPDATE ON PREVIOUS PLANNING APPLICATIONS

a. 6/2016/0599 - Glebe House, East Lulworth. Erect 4m extension to rear of property - Certificate of Lawfulness Proposed. Approved.
b. 6/2016/0454 – Glebe House, East Lulworth. Ground floor rear extension and window alterations. Refused.

c. 6/2016/0425 – Old School House, East Lulworth. Erection of ½ storey rear extension, new side porch minor elevation adjustments and internal alterations to existing building. Withdrawn.

d. PINS Appeal Reference Number: APP/B1225/D/16/3160471. Glebe House. East Lulworth, BH20 5QQ. Erect two storey rear extension. An appeal has been made to the Secretary of State against the decision of Purbeck District Council to refuse to grant planning permission. The appeal will be determined on the basis of written representations. 
81. HIGHWAYS AND FOOTPATHS

a. Update on previous issues

The potholes reported at the last meeting have been repaired. A query was raised if the pothole by the Old School House had been repaired. These have been reported.
b. New issues to report

No issues to report.
c. Dorset Highways Performance for first two quarters 2016/17
Noted.
82. CONSULTATIONS OR NEW ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION

a. Clerk Vacancy 

As the previous advert had not been published in the Parish Magazine it was decided to extend the closing date until 14th February.

It was agreed that the Chairman and Mrs Manuel would form the interview panel.

Action: The Clerk will send the amended advert to the Parish magazine.

b. Contribution to the Parish Magazine.

Advert for Clerk.

c. Volunteer of the year 
Margaret Collins was nominated by Cllr Weld, seconded by Cllr Jesty for the Parish Volunteer of the Year 2016. This was unanimously approved.
Action: Cllr Weld will complete the application form.

d. Have your say in shaping the future of NHS services in Dorset. 

There is a copy of the flyer about the consultation on the notice board. There is a drop in event on 4th January at Wareham Rugby Club and one on the 17th January in Swanage to find out more about the proposals.

e. Consultation on Dorset County Council’s Concessionary Pass Scheme.
No comments.

83. DEFIBRILLATOR
Volunteers are needed to be trained to use the defibrillator. This training will be free and given by Mr Stephen Pack.

Action: Cllr Barnes will recruit volunteers for training.
84. ANNUAL RETURN year ending 31st March 2016
a. External Auditor’s Report

The external auditor’s report stated that there were no matters that have come to their attention which give cause for concern that relevant legislation and regulatory requirements have not been met. 
The auditor wished to draw a minor error to the attention of the smaller authority. There was one issue arising that stated that the comparative figures disclosed in Section 2 of the Annual Return did not agree to the audited Annual Return for last year. The auditor believed that the figures had been input in error but the error does not affect the balance carried forward into the current year. In future years the smaller authority should ensure that the above minor error is not included in the Accounting Statements. Noted.
b. Approval of the Annual Return

It was resolved, having been proposed by Cllr Weld and seconded by Cllr Barnes that the Annual Return has been completed and approved.

The notice for the conclusion of the audit has been displayed on the notice boards.
85. FINANCE
a. Payments
It was resolved that the following payments were paid:
£198.00 – Mrs Julie Wright payment for one month’s work. Cheque no. 000423.
  £22.49 – Mrs Julie Wright reimbursement for purchase of ink cartridges.

        Cheque no. 0424.
b. Second and third Quarter Bank Reconciliation 

The second and third quarter bank reconciliation, cashbook pages and bank reconciliations were circulated with the papers for the meeting.
The Receipts and Payments cashbook balance of £7,700.60 agreed with the reconciled bank balance at 30th September 2016.
The Receipts and Payments cashbook balance of £7,447.60 agreed with the reconciled bank balance at 31st December 2016. 
These were noted.
c. Second and third Quarter Budget Report 
The second and third quarter budget reports were circulated with the papers for the meeting. These reports were noted.
d. Precept 2017 
The draft budget for 2017/18 was circulated with the papers for this meeting. The Parish Council has good reserves. Does the Parish Council want to keep the precept the same? The Parish Council would spend about the same next financial year as this one.

A Band D property will pay £32.61 in Council tax with a precept of £2,867.

It was proposed by Cllr Weld, seconded by Cllr Nuttall, and this was unanimously resolved that the Parish Council would set a Precept of £2,867.


Action: The Clerk to submit the Precept request to Purbeck District Council.

e. Grant application from Purbeck Citizen’s Advice Bureau

This will be considered at the next meeting.
86. DAPTC TRAINING COURSES
Essential finance basics for small councils, 19th January, 9.30am – 12noon, Dorchester. £35.

No councillors present wished to attend this training.
87. ITEMS FOR INFORMATION/ITEMS FOR INCLUSION ON NEXT AGENDA
After the last meeting the Chairman wrote to Mr Webb at PDC stating that the Parish Council wished to adopt the kiosks. Mr Webb replied that it would be a good idea to list the telephone box at the Green. The Chairman replied to say that the Parish Council did not want to list the telephone box. Since then there has been no response as comments had to be submitted by 2nd January.
This adoption needs to be checked and District Cllr Quinn is to enquire with Mr Webb if East Lulworth is adopting the telephone kiosk.
88.  
DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The next Parish Council Meeting will be held on 14th March 2017 at 6.45pm.
Meeting closed at 7:55 PM. 

…………………………………………………..  Chairman
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